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Darstellung 3: Handbuch RM Unia

Führungsebene eine wichtige Rolle.

Abteilungsleiterinnen und Sektorlei-

tungen sind verantwortlich für das Füh-

ren und die Inhalte der Dossiers. Deren
aktive Beteiligung beim Erstellen des

Aktenplanes förderte die Akzeptanz
und das Verständnis für das RM. Dies

war aber zeitlich aufwendiger und vom
Projektteam oft nur schwer zu beein-
Hussen. So klappte die Umsetzung
nicht, wenn diese ihre Prioritäten an-
ders setzten. Damit sie ihren adminis-
trativen Mitarbeiterinnen die zeitli-
chen Ressourcen und Unterstützung
gewähren, müssen die vorgesetzten
Stellen sowie die Gewerkschaftssekre-
tärlnnen auch geschult werden.

Das Projektteam stiess auch an
fachliche Grenzen. Der Aufbau eines
kohärenten Aktenplanes dieser Grösse
erwies sich als sehr anspruchsvoll.
Nachdem eine erste Version vorlag,

wurde deshalb das Know-how eines er-
fahrenen Records-Managers eingeholt.
Dr. Peter Toebak sorgte ab Oktober

2005 dafür, dass der Aktenplan am

Schluss den Bedürfnissen von Unia so-

wie den gängigen Standards entsprach.

Kontakt: rita.lanz@unia.ch

Introduction of Records Management
at Actelion: Concept Phase

Stephanie Munck*, Assistant Global

Quality Management, Actelion Phar-

maceuticals Ltd.

In the past, "records management" was
sometimes used to refer only to the man-

agement of records which were no long-
er in everyday use but still needed to
be kept - "semi-current" or "inactive"
records, often stored in basements or
offsite. More modern usage tends to re-
fer to the entire "life cycle" of the docu-
ments.

Global pharmaceutical companies
should have available modern methods
of records management to ensure that
these records are properly stored and

easily retrieved if needed. Initial ex-

penses incurred to introduce these new
systems may be prohibitive at first but
in the long run, these newly adopted
measures will prove their cost efficien-
cy. Some of the advantages of records

management are: the ability to reduce

floor space occupied for storage, an in-
crease in the speed wherein records can
be retrieved, and the ability to maintain
the records of an organization from the
time they are created up to their even-
tual disposal.

Actelion acknowledges the need to
keep a complete and accurate record of
its activities, to meet the requirements
ofthe company, the regulatory and legal
authorities its auditors, and others af-

fected by its actions and decisions. In
the past months, a dedicated team at
Actelion invested time and resources to

analyze and make aware the current
situation to the stakeholders in the

company.
The first conclusions of the concept

phase were that the practice of records

management may involve: planning the
information needs, creating, approv-
ing, and enforcing policies and prac-
tices regarding records, developing a

records storage plan, which includes
the short- and long-term housing of

physical records and digital informa-
tion, identifying, classifying, and stor-
ing records, coordinating access to
records internally and outside of the

organization, balancing the require-
ments of business confidentiality, data

privacy, and public access.
A great challenge, which Actelion

will try to meet.

Actelion Pharmaceuticals Ltd was
founded in 1997 by three researches,
and now, only 13 years later, Actelion
has become a global company with
2,300 employees in 28 affiliates around
the world.

Needless to say that this growth is

accompanied by an exponential growth
ofActelion's records, electronic records
and intellectual capital (policies, con-

'• Für die kritische Durchsicht des Manuskripts

danke ich Herrn Rudolf Frank, Leiter der

Abteilung Global Quality Management.
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tracts, laboratory documents, minutes,
e-mails...). This growth of records is
estimated to double in size over the
coming years.

Hence after ten years, from a start-

upcompany to a large, multinational
pharmaceutical company the question
how to manage all these records is be-

coming a challenging issue and conse-
quently the idea of a records manage-
ment project at Actelion was born.

However, to some managing rec-
ords still represents one of the most
boring business functions and is most-
ly just associated with archiving, not

This growth of records is estimated to
double in size over the coming years.

acknowledging the fact that records

management is quite complex. There-
fore, the first tasks in our project were
the following:

- to persuade the business users of the
benefit of such a project,

- to match policies with the right tools
and processes;

- to provide a suitable technical infra-
structure,

- and to comply with business, régula-
tory and legal requirements.

With some existing elements already in
place (policies, various systems for doc-

ument filing, isolated archive solution),
with a small team of records manage-
ment experts, IT specialists and busi-
ness representatives we began the

project with phase i, analysis and aware-
ness creation, and focused on several

questions:

What are records?

They provide evidence of business ac-

tivity and business decision, document
what we do as Actelion employees, con-
tain unique or irreplaceable informa-
tion and require special protection, re-
quire legal, fiscal or tax purposes and

can be in any format.

- Results from our research, which we
want to make available to future gen-
erations of researchers

- Evidence ofsuccessful inventions, for
which we may need to defend our
rights to patent

- Contractual obligations with third
parties

- Evidence of proper financial conduct

(on behalfof auditors and tax author-

ities)

- E-mails, if they contain valuable con-
versations within Actelion or with
external parties

What is records management? All die-

tionaries give a clear definition but re-

ally for our business this means;

- manage retention schedules,

- store records in their appropriate clas-

sifications along with the prescribed
metadata,

- search for records when required,

- destroy records according to pre-
scribed schedules,

- put holds on records so they don't get
destroyed while the company goes
through an audit or investigation, and
track the access of the record over its
active and inactive life cycle

Does records management cross nu-
merous disciplines?

- Categorization and indexing are two
elements that are critical to the sue-

cess of a records management pro-
gram: sounds a little like knowledge
management.

- That vital records preservation is one
of the key steps in developing a disas-

ter recovery plan: sounds like infra-
structure management.

- That by ignoring records manage-
ment policies employees and their
companies can potentially end up fac-

ing criminal penalties: sounds like a

legal profession.

Why is it so important to embark in a

records management project?
Good records management: im-

proves operational efficiency, supports
knowledge management, contributes
to corporate memory. Good records

management is essential for sustaina-
ble growth.

What are the benefits of this record

management program?
Benefits of the program will be both

qualitative and quantifiable and include
measurable improvements like:

- Company records can be retrieved fast
and complete.

- Records are securely stored in compli-
ance with laws and regulations.

- Records can be shared while access
control is ensured.

- Gain transparency about which
records we have.

- Paper archives can be moved to elec-

tronic archives.

- Every employee is aware of the value
of records and how to treat them.

How should the records be kept?

- Records must be retrievable

- Protect records from unauthorised
destruction

- Protect permanent records

- Provide access to records

Company records, such as laboratory
notebooks, product information, finan-
cial information, and government fil-
ings, must be accurate and verifiable
records of all activities and transac-
tions. All data must be recorded accord-

ing to Actelion's scientific, manufactur-
ing, and Quality Assurance/Quality
Control Standard Operating Proce-

dures, and in accordance with all ap-
plicable laws and regulations.

The manner in which information
is recorded reflects on the company's
scientific and business integrity, and all

employees are responsible for adhering
to the highest standards of their profes-
sion.

With all the responses to the questions
above an analysis report of the current
situation was written and a prioritized
list of the next steps towards mitigation
ofexisting risks and closing or identify-
ing gaps was created.

All interviews of business units show
that some individual solutions have

been found to meet the regulation
needs, but in most cases it is a tempo-
rary solution.

The needs for a records manage-
ment are visible and desirable. But what
are the priorities? Which corner stone
should be put first to have a strong and
sustainable structure?

For Actelion, "records" are its most im-

portant asset: they are evidence of ev-

erything the company has invented or
is about to invent. Records are the mem-

ory of the company, as personal memo-
ries in the heads of Actelion staff; and

as paper-based, digital, or even physical
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information in our archives, on our sys-

tems and in special refrigerators.
However, judging from the diver-

sity of "records" one might wonder if it
makes any sense at all to talk about

managing "records" on a company-
wide level. So let's talk about the ex-

pected benefits of records manage-
ment:

- Gain transparency about what rec-
ords we have.

- Knowing where to search for a par-
ticular type of record, without reli-
ance on personal memories.

- Finding records faster, and find ev-

erything relevant to a problem.

- Be able to manage access security to
sensitive or confidential records.

- Be able to transfer paper-based rec-
ords to digital format.

- Assure reliable archiving of electron-
ic records.

- Be able to dispose ofthose documents,
information, etc. we do not regard as

"records".
In short: be more efficient by clearly
distinguishing what we value and what
not, and then manage that part we val-

ue.

In parallel a presentation of this project
was made to the top management and
the results of phase I were summarized
in order to stimulate their interest and

support.

During the last months and working
closer with several departments in the
first analysis phase of our project, we
discovered that this global records man-
agement concept is difficult because we
have so many different views and op-

tions. Should we focus on a global ar-
chive for Actelion, like a central archive
with an archivist, or should we support
the individual initiatives overseen by a

comprehensive definition of records
management?

Now we have to ask a last, but the most
important question: What do we want
to achieve? What is the best solution?
The answers to these questions will
have a big impact and will determine
the next project phases.

Now that the scale ofdemand is known,
phase II, planning of implementation,
can start, phase III, the implementa-
tion, will be the last and most rewarding
step, but obviously also the most chal-

lenging.

In phase II we foresee a project man-
agement structure, where we will de-

Now we have to ask a last, but the most
important question: What do we want to
achieve?

fine project scope, deliverables, budget,
and a project plan. In any case this

project must be sponsored and en-
dorsed by top management. Subse-

quently the following steps are fore-

seen:

- Based on outcome of phase I define a

RM strategic direction paper and ob-

tain buy-in by stakeholders,

- establish a records catalogue, inwhich
all business critical records are

known,

- define an IT platform for compliant
storage/archiving of records,

- establish policies and guidelines for
records management.

The decision was taken to establish a

company-wide records management
function and records management
strategy with the creation of the neces-

sary policies, guidelines and SOPs for
RM. It was also proposed to establish a

catalogue of records (vital or not, reten-
tion period, access control, alteration,
procedures for deletion) and to define
the responsible persons within the or-

ganization (records managers, data-

base managers who are responsi-
ble for the oversight of record keeping
practices.

All this keeping in mind that this
project has to be carefully planned,
launched and its progress monitored
over its entire lifetime. This includes:
initiatives, investments budget and

running cost, getting full support of all
business units and IT for the program.

That's why it is important to establish

an experienced team, in records man-
agement and project management as

well as excellent communication and
consultation skills, of at least two or
three core members to coordinate and
conduct the project.

We realized that we are just at the be-

ginning of a long journey.
But let us move on!

Contact: stephanie.munck@actelion.com
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